

MINUTES

April 29, 2010, 3:00 -5:00 p.m.
ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES________________________________________________
ROLL CALL
Present: 
Richard Beam, Wayne Billon, Heidi Buchanan, David Claxton, Beverly Collins, Chris Cooper, Jane Eastman,  Steven Ha, Eleanor Hilty, John Hodges, Rebecca Lasher, Frank Lockwood, Ron Mau, David McCord, Erin  McNelis, Sean O’Connell, Jane Perlmutter, Philip Sanger, Jack Sholder, Jack Summers, Vicki Szabo, Michael Thomas, Chuck Tucker, Cheryl Waters-Tormey, Laura Wright
Members with Proxies:

Terre Folger, Christopher Hoyt, David Hudson, Elizabeth McRae, Barbara St. John, 
Members absent: 
John Bardo, Kyle Carter, Mary Kay Bauer
Recorder: 

Ann Green
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES____________________________________________________

Motion:

Motion was made and seconded to approve the minutes of the Faculty Senate meeting of April 7, 2010 as submitted. The minutes were approved.
EXTERNAL REPORTS____________________________________________________________
Faculty Assembly/David Claxton: 

David reported that unfortunately no one was able to attend the last Faculty Assembly meeting held one week ago.  The Faculty Assembly met and passed five resolutions. The first two were about how the Faculty Assembly works. Another was about communication among faculty and administrators. A third resolution suggested that the UNC Board of Governors improve communication within the UNC system.  A fourth resolution was passed on Health Care and the fifth resolution endorsed a “white paper” called Protecting the Academic Core. The Academic Core is what we’re really about as a University – academics.  The budget is affecting us by relying too much on fixed term faculty and losing square footage per student.  Richard Beam  inserted that one of the most significant data that came out is the need for consistent data among campuses; things like square footage, foundation type monies and how money is spent in relation to the  teaching process. Richard offered to send the white paper copy to anyone interested. 

David asked that Faculty Senate members and faculty in general contact the state legislators and to be sure to contact them via personal email, not through university email. The session is going on May 12th where they will be voting on the budget.  We need as much money as we can get for student programs to keep them going. 
David announced that Erin McNelis, Beverly Collins and he will be representatives for the Faculty Assembly next year. 

SGA/Josh Cotton: 

No report.

Staff Senate/Brenda Holcombe:
No report.
COUNCIL REPORTS________________________________________________________________________
Academic Policy and Review Council/Wayne Billon:  
New degree Curriculum items up for vote are:
1. Graduate Certificates, two for Construction Management
2. Doctorate Program (DNP) to plan joint program with UNCC

3. Graduate Certificate, Elementary/Middle Grades Education 
4. BFA, Music

5. BA, World Languages and Literature
Wayne asked if anyone has any questions or would like to have discussion on any one item and if not the vote will be on the entire package. 
Beth Lofquist clarified that the BA in World Languages was a part of the UNC Tomorrow Part II report that went out spring a year ago. It will discontinue the German, French and Spanish BSEd language degrees and merge them all into one World Languages degree. 

The consensus of the Senate was to deal with all curriculum together in one package. 

Motion was made and seconded and all carried. 
Vote proceeded on the remaining routine items of curriculum. Motion was made and seconded and carried for all curriculum.
Next, Wayne raised an issue that  the Liberal Studies Committee brought forward for discussion. Everyone received an email about the change in the liberal studies course in English from one course in the freshman year to one in the sophomore year.  A response was requested.  This is not up for a vote, but we can discuss it. It is a change in the timing. No discussion was had and no concerns expressed.
Wayne next brought up the Stop Out Policy for everyone’s information.  

Currently, if students drop out of school one semester and want to come back the next semester they have to reapply and that requires a background check which causes a lot of extra work for admissions and the registrar’s office. What they would like to do is give the student three consecutive semesters to be out. For instance, if a student is to be enrolled in one semester, drop out the next semester and come back the following semester, they wouldn’t have to reapply. The 3rd semester they would.  The length of time cannot be longer due to state law with respect to criminal background checks. Other schools are doing this to save time and backlogs. Discussion continued and it was mentioned that this happens more now because of students needing to leave school for economic reasons and then return. A question was raised that if a student returns to school and their program has changed it is assumed that the student would fall under the new program requirements. This was confirmed as understood. This topic was brought forth for information and there is no call for a vote unless a vote is requested. There was no call for a vote. 
The next item of discussion was the Graduate School Dismissal Policy. Currently a student can be enrolled in a program and can do something to be dismissed from that program. For instance, they didn’t meet clinical requirements or something of that nature, but not because of bad grades or anything that would take them out of the Graduate School. As it is right now, they can stay in Graduate School and continue to take classes in that program and can then come up and say they have taken all the courses for this program, but they aren’t in the program anymore which creates a problem. This proposal enables the Graduate School to put a hold on their registration if they get dropped out of a program. They are eligible to reapply for another program, but the proposal says they can’t indefinitely stay without getting into another program.  

A vote was held and unanimously passed.

Collegial Review Council/Mary Kay Bauer: 

Mary Kay was not in attendance, but Erin McNelis stated there is nothing new from Collegial Review, but the Old Business on today’s agenda has some Collegial Review related information that will be discussed later in the meeting. 

Faculty Affairs Council / Frank Lockwood, Chair
There are two reports that will be issued by the end of the semester. 

1. One report is on child care and is looking at capacity.  Staff, faculty and students will be surveyed to see what need s they have. Frank has been in contact with the Staff Senate and they are on board. The plan is to issue a report and put it up on the H drive. A grad student has gone to child care places in Franklin, Waynesville and Sylva to see what the capacity is. The problem is we don’t have enough capacity. When we have snow days there is a problem with having to have spouse take care of children because the responsibility of the faculty/staff  who can’t get free to do it. 
2. The next report is on the status of how we are going to use our Professor Emeritus. 
3. The faculty memorial committee has been emailing and meeting and by early next fall we will have that report to faculty.

OTHER

REPORTS________________________________________________________________________
Old Business:

A report was given by David McCord and Anna McFadden on the response rate issue for SAIs. Anna explained what had been done so far. They added to the group others who bring expertise to the table: Phil Sanger, Alan Socha from IPE and Bruce Henderson. They decided to take a suggestion from the last Faculty Senate and talk to students about why they don’t complete their online course evaluations. The talked to about 35 students around campus and asked two questions which are: Question 1. “There’s a problem with students not completing their course evaluations, why do you think that is?” and Question 2: “What do you think we could do to raise response rates?” 

Anna reported that they got interesting answers. They also contacted four faculty who teach online and asked them to create a discussion group in their courses where they ask their students the same questions.  They received answers from undergraduate and graduate students. 
The answers of why they don’t do it range from, “it’s not mandatory” to “what’s in it for me” or “I ran out of time and by the time I got to do it, the evaluations had closed.” For alot of graduate students especially, it was a time issue. It was the time of the semester and so many things were happening. 
When asked what you think we should do, some said “make it mandatory.” A lot of them  said make it part of the grade. About four of the six undergraduate groups indicated they had faculty members already giving extra credit for completing SAIs. 

David McCord reported that it was very clear that it was the immediate gratification of the individual survey filler outer that we really need to focus our efforts on. Appeal to civic duty, or referring to this as for the good of the institution is wasted effort. “We tried, “What if you got 2 percentage points to your grade?” That got unanimous support from students. Something that gave immediate personal payoff was clearly the consensus. One other thing, a surprising number of students were already getting points which is inconsistent with the current policy. A surprising number of departments were giving parallel paper forms.  This almost certainly impacts the response rate - many students commented on the fact that they get sick of doing them.”  David remarked that this is something that needs to be reconciled in some way.  In addition to the idea of adding 2 points, another suggestion that was big was to withhold grades until they complete the survey. This was suggested by students themselves and by many faculty. Implementing this policy may be a nightmare although, if specific, to hold for 1 week for instance, it may be managed without affecting financial aid or reports to General Administration. David spoke with Registrar, Larry Hammer, and Larry had already been thinking for other reasons on holding on the grade roll under the deadline (Monday at 10:00 a.m.). When you grade on a grade sheet, the script runs every couple of hours and it pulls those grades to history which is when students can go to MyCat and see the grades. Larry was thinking of waiting until Monday to run the script because faculty can change the grade without a grade change request before it is run.  The thought is that if the student has done the SAI then they will get an email immediately once the grade has been posted. If not, they have to wait until the grades roll on Monday. It would be a few days to a week delay for students not completing the SAI to get their grades.  David ran the idea by some of his own students and they unanimously agreed that this would work for them. David stated, “Instead of withholding their grades, you will get them early if the grades are there – this is the immediate gratification factor.”
Comment: A question was raised as to whether the student’s surveyed were concerned about the anonymity of the process?  This was not a concern. Students believe in the anonymity of Banner.  In addition, the email can come from the registrar.

Comment:  “Do we have evidence that the low response rate is producing bad data?” The answer was “no.” “Does anybody else have a concern that this is going to produce bad data? The kinds of students who don’t want to fill these kinds of things out are the ones that are going to go through and check two for everything just to get their grade on time.”  Discussion continued. 

Comment:  We’re so focused on response rate, but to me the question is, “does the sample look like the population?  Do the people that respond look like the students in general? If so, we don’t have a huge problem. The whole point is a summative evaluation of how you are as a teacher; it’s not we’re so hyper focused on response rate.  It’s possible we increase that percentage point, but we lose.”
Discussion continued.
Comment: “We don’t have evidence that the data we have is invalid. But there is literature and I remember from the task force that 70% is the response rate that you like to achieve to make sure you get a representative response.”
Comment: “I’m concerned we have been using this model now for some time and how well is it being used if faculty are giving incentives.”  
Comment: “What is so wrong with giving incentives? I put an assignment on blackboard…they send a note that they have done it, I thank them and add 1 point.”
Comment: “There is a lot of positive to putting an assignment on Blackboard… What the students are telling us is if you’ve gotten it in their face, you’ve motivated them and reminded them.  This semester I added it as the last assignment as an ungraded assignment. There’s no point given, but it is on Blackboard. I historically run about 30-35% in my classes, but this jumped it up to 60%. There’s some philosophical objection with some faculty about giving academic credit for doing evaluations. I don’t want to get into that, but most of the affect may be related to that point as the mechanism for getting them to do it. Anna’s point about listing it as an assignment in Blackboard seems to accomplish a lot anyway. Larry’s idea gets us out of that philosophical bind also….”
Anna McFadden reported that the response rate today is 40%.  This is higher than last semester when there was a dip to 33%. 

The Senate was asked to brainstorm ideas and the outcomes are listed below. 
1. Put it as an assignment on Blackboard.

2. Have consistent procedures across the university and how we communicate it to the students. 

3. Charge a $10.00 SAI surcharge that is refunded when survey is completed – an administrative charge.
Comment: A comment was made about other required evaluations for accreditors on courses and instructors causing multiple evaluations on the same courses and same instructors sometimes up to 3 times on the same course/instructor. Is there any way to combine SAI with these other evaluations?
Response: There was a decision made to allow a department to add them together. It has to be vetted, but they can be combined. 

Discussion continued.

Discussion of Old Business continued with the topic of Section 4.06 Reappointment for Tenure Track. 
Erin McNelis reported that at our last meeting a resolution passed on the 2nd and 4th year review changes to the Faculty Handbook and Beth Lofquist was to take it forward to legal counsel and Board of Governors. There were some issues brought up.

Beth Lofquist reported the issue from legal counsel is that if you go to an every other year review you’re in essence giving a two year contract and you could not fail to reappoint someone after the first year of that contract unless there were serious sanctions. Their suggestion was to still have an annual review and where you have to be reappointed you are just not going to complete the full dossier. MaryAnne Lochner said as long as we spelled out in some way that there is still going to be an annual review and that every other year is going to be a more extensive review then that’s fine; it’s still an annual contract during that probationary period.  Beth reported a conversation with Linda Stanford, our Interim Provost, and she said if we move forward with this and we try to get something implemented for fall, the problem is we have a lot of collegial review documents that may be out of sync with this. There may be some other things that would need to be revisited in order to implement this as a different process. Linda suggested to consider using next year to try to bring those documents in line and implement the following year instead of changing it next year. 
Comment: “What does this change actually mean?”
Comment from Beth Lofquist: “It means in the 1st, 3rd, and 5th year there would be an abbreviated review. I pulled some words out of a hat and called this a reappointment application and what you do is you do the AA12 form attach all your AFEs that you have had and submit it through to certain people. AFE for each year that the department writes so you do not have to redo anything you just attach that statement or 2 or 3 however many you’ve gotten. Then it’s done. Unless the department head, unless an administrative review is called that says we want you in this 1st, 3rd or 5th year to do this extensive dossier, and there would be a time when those would be due – I think I made it the 10th of January. The 2nd, 4th year we do just like we do now. Sixth year is tenure.”
Comment: “It seems like a good way to stay in compliance with that annual contract and still stay in spirit with what the task force was recommending.”
Comment: “As I see it this cuts down on the burden, but it meets the legal mandate that there has to be the annual reappointment.”
Comment: “The more extensive review would go just to the department?”
Comment: “No, the extensive review would go through the whole process just like it does now – the administrative review. The application with just the AA12 and the AFEs would go to the departmental collegial review committee, the department head, the dean and the Provost.  It just doesn’t go to the collegial review committee at the college level.”
Comment: “If hearing this correctly, Beth is also suggesting if we choose to adopt this we do so with the corollary that the existing system would have to stay in place for next year.”
Comment from Beth: “Yes, that is correct.”
Comment: “Subject to time for departments to adjust CRDs.”
Discussion continued. 

Beth Lofquist: “Before we do the revision of Collegial Review documents the 4.0 would have to be passed by our Board of Governors. If we get it to the Board of Governors meeting by October and November and they passed it that would give us all of spring to update Collegial Review documents and people could really start working on them now because the BOG will probably pass it.  We need action because we already voted on this to move forward but really aren’t ready to move forward.” 

Comment: “I think it should go to Collegial Review Committee for a thorough review rather than piece meal voting on it now.”
There was much agreement with the above suggestion and the decision was made to send it to Collegial Review Committee next Fall. This was the will of the Senate. 
New Business:
The next topic of discussion was the changes to the By-Laws of the Faculty Senate. Sean O’Connell reported on tying up loose ends from the last three years of curriculum review processes that Beth and APRC started. The idea is that the way the curriculum review process works is four bodies report to the Senate –their business is sent to the Senate.  The thinking is that the chair of the APRC would get a verbal or written report from the Liberal Studies Committee, the University Curriculum Committee, the Professional Ed Council and Graduate Council at the time of the APRC meeting preceding the Senate meeting and then they can make a more informed introduction of those curriculum items. Sean pointed out that any of the curriculum items can be brought to action.  This is just an idea to state these things more visibly in the Senate By-Laws and they would require 2/3 majority vote to pass.
Motion to adopt the changes to the By-Laws was made and seconded. No discussion was had.

ELECTRONIC VOTE ON CHANGES TO THE FACULTY SENATE BY-LAWS:

Yes: 26

No: 0

Invalid: 1

The Vote Passed.
The next topic was the Athletics and Paul A. Reid Committee appointments. 
The Senate is charged with electing two representatives to the Paul A Reid Committee. 

A voice vote was held and the vote passed unanimously to appoint Jamie Davis and Sharon Metcalfe to the Paul A. Reid Committee. 

There are also three members of the Athletic Committee that are appointed by the Senate with one seat being up for election now. Motion was made to appoint Dan Grube.

Erin McNelis reported that the Faculty Senate had been asked to consider the runners up in the Athletics Committee general election votes, and she received a note from Dan Grube. Dan had been the Senate appointee and his term just ended.  He would like to continue to serve. There is also a note of support from Gibbs Knotts. 
Motion was made and seconded to appoint Dan Grube. The motion and second was later withdrawn after further discussion around the desire to give others a chance. 

A second motion was made to appoint Cheryl Daly who was a runner up in the general election.  

A voice vote was held and passed unanimously to appoint Cheryl Daly to the Athletic Committee.
Another item of discussion was the Chancellor’s Travel Fund. A request was received from Steve Ha to push the deadline back to April 1st and there would be no further consideration after April 1st.

Another request was received to consider fixed term faculty for Chancellor’s Travel Fund.

Beth Lofquist mentioned that the guidelines go out early in the year so as long as something is decided early on; it could be implemented for fall. If Faculty Affairs Council is going to look at it, it is a decision that will need to be made early.

Comment: “We run into the issue of funding for people in our department who are non-tenure track to go to meetings. It’s tough because there is a discussion whether to fund it or not. I think if we are going to try to recruit good people to be in these lecture positions we also need to support their professional development because they are also going to be bringing that into their classrooms. 

I would strongly ask people to consider adding them as eligible. I think this would be a good university policy to have.”
Comment: “Clearly that’s an issue for Faculty Affairs. Clearly nothing is going to happen on it this Spring. It seems to make a great deal of sense to ask the Faculty Affairs Council to consider and explore it as early as possible.”
Comment: “If there could be a decision on this by the first Faculty Senate meeting then we would be fine. Is that feasible?”
It was confirmed that the Faculty Affairs could meet early before the Faculty Senate meeting to discuss this and plan to have a proposal on the Chancellor’s Travel Fund.

SENATE REPORTS____________________________________________________________
Richard Beam informed the Senate that Chris Cooper has volunteered to serve as Chair of Faculty Affairs for next year. Erin McNelis added that Christopher Hoyt  has volunteered to chair the Academic Policy and Review Council. They are still taking volunteers for Collegial Review.  Three of the current chairs are outgoing. Someone is needed to take over Mary Kay Bauer’s seat for Collegial Review.  Volunteers are needed. 
Administrative Report:

Beth Lofquist commented on the budget. She just attended a virtual CAO Meeting by video conference. “Erskine has sent a pretty strong message about the budget. He has some pretty strong language saying that to cut academics in the way that the governor is proposing would be detrimental to the academic quality. He is taking a strong stand.” 
Comment: “What are the kind of things he is taking a stand on?”
Beth responded that she would send the letter from Erskine Bowles to everyone.

Richard Beam commented that he thinks it is fair to say that President Bowles is addressing system wide issues. “Western is probably in better shape than our sister institutions because we anticipated this possibility and had forethought and planning.”
Beth informed everyone that General Administration is setting up a nomination portal for the UNC President’s position. There will be a process for nominating people for the President of the UNC system. They are hoping to name someone by October.
Beth also mentioned that GA commended Western for the increase in teacher candidates for high needs areas of science, math and special ed. Western was mentioned as one of few institutions across the state that had done a great job in increasing their numbers.

Chair Report/Richard Beam:
 Richard reported that the Task force to review General Education is underway. Bruce Henderson is the chair.  The task force for the group dealing with the faculty memorial is also underway and Casey Hurley is the chair. The amendments to the Constitution and By-Laws have been adopted.

Richard congratulated Erin McNelis for election as chair and Cheryl Waters-Tormey as vice-chair of the Faculty Senate. The secretary position is not yet resolved.

This is Richard’s last Senate meeting and he expressed his appreciation for the opportunity to work with everyone for four years. 

Before closing thanks were expressed to all the members finishing their terms this semester and a certificate of thanks was presented to Richard from the members of the Senate.
The meeting was adjourned at 5:00 p.m.
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